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DRAFT (Confidential)

July 14, 2003

To:
SRA Section and Division Presidents and Presidents-Elect

From:
Michael Owen, Ph.D.


President Elect

Cc:
John Feather, Ph.D., CEO and Executive Director


Tamra Hackett, COO


Members of the Executive Committee

Subj:
Proposed Priorities for 2003-04

To the current presidents, let me thank you for your commitment to SRA International and its mission and goals. Your efforts have ensured that SRA continues to be the leading international society devoted to advancing the professional of research administration and management and providing high quality professional development and education for our members.

To the presidents-elect, thank you for the efforts you have contributed to organizing section meetings and to supporting the section and division professional development activities over the last year.

The year 2003-04 will be a year of opportunity and a year of challenge for SRA International.  

Challenges:

There are four primary challenges facing SRA International. Each of these challenges is interconnected and have an impact on our fiscal health.

The first challenge is fiscal.  Over the last three years, SRA has run an operating deficit.  These deficits have emerged, in part, from our move to self-management and our concern for providing high quality, affordable professional development opportunities to our members. A number of our programs did not generate the revenues that we had expected while the fixed costs were just that, fixed.  The Executive Committee and the Board of Directors have taken action to reduce the size of the deficit for FY 2002-03. 

We are committed to have a balanced budget in 2003-04, which means, as it did this year, that we reduce our expenditures and increase our revenues.

Our second challenge is maintaining our commitment to the development and delivery of high quality, accessible professional development and education to our members. As our reputation for high quality and innovative professional development program expands, others will look to our programs and imitate what we do well.  Since programming, to a large extent, drives membership, we need to ensure that our International Meeting, Section Meetings, DA 101, tele/web-conferences are of exceptional quality and successful. We need to ensure that we attract our most knowledgeable and effective individuals to present at our various meetings. 

Our third challenge is membership.  Our membership numbers grew rapidly in the late 1990s and 2000 to more than 3500.  These numbers have remained static or increased slowly over the last two years.  This is a positive sign that individuals value our education and professional development programs. However, we do not understand well what the needs are of our members not have we seized the opportunities to attract other research administration communities to our ranks.  It is easier, some have argued, to maintain members by providing them with the benefits and services that they desire than continuously replacing them with new members. 

Our fourth challenge is the internationalization of our society, through inclusive programming and providing local training and services to members in other regions of the world. 

Opportunities:

Where there are challenges, there are opportunities.  Our Society is strong and has an amazing cohort of committed, knowledgeable and exceptionally talented individuals as members, volunteers and leaders at the chapter, division and section, and international levels. We can build on their commitment to our mission, their understanding of the breadth and depth of research administration and management internationally, and their energy to meet our challenges and to make SRA International the first among professional research administration and management associations.

Moreover, in January 2003, Dr. John Feather joined SRA International as the CEO and Executive Director. John’s knowledge of the professional management of associations gives SRA an advantage over other societies, his understanding of adult education will allow us to improve the media by which we offer our programming, and his leadership will challenge us to achieve our goals and objectives while ensuring that systems are in place to allow our volunteer members do what they do best – educational and professional programs in the field of research management and administration.

The fiscal challenge has required that we implement a more effective financial system and monitor closely what we do.  It has also required us to identified areas in which we might diversify our income and limit our expenditures in key areas. John Feather, Tamra Hackett and the Section presidents will be charged with ensuring that our meetings are well managed and that unnecessary expenditures are reduced. Clearly, though, implementing effective systems and reducing revenues are only two areas in which we can exercise control over our fiscal resources. 

We need to expand and diversify our revenue base.  We need to ensure that our meetings and all of our educational programs are costed to ensure that, at minimum, they are cost-recovery plus, including a contribution to the time and effort of the International office staff.  We can do this, I think, at the same time as preserving and enhancing the experience of our members at our meetings – expanding their knowledge, skills and competence in their field and enjoyable from collegial and personal perspectives. Our meetings are and will continue to be fun.

A healthy, fiscally sound Society will allow us to preserve and enhance our programming. For example, DA 101, and its Canadian counterpart, RM 101, have proven successful, with a number of chapters, sections and universities requesting the opportunity to host it for the benefit of their members. With the training of a second cohort of experienced DA 101 leaders, it is anticipated that DA 101 will be expanded, attracting new members and contributing to the fiscal health of the Society.  We will continue to expand our educational programming but require your assistance in marketing the various elements:

· International Meeting (Pittsburgh, October 18-22 2003) 

· Section meetings 

· Webcast/teleconferences (Biodefence webcast, September 24th)

We also require your assistance to identify important topics and speakers for two web/teleconferences for 2003-04.  These webcasts are an opportunity to provide to our members and others exceptional educational and professional development programming while informing people about SRA.

We also require you to reach out to your members – including those who may not normally attend the International Meeting – for ideas for concurrent sessions, workshops, and other programming and as volunteers for our meetings.

Our members are the Society.  The SRA Board, Executive and Headquarters’ staff are committed to providing benefits and services to our existing members, to ensuring that they are engaged in the business of the Society to the level that they choose, and to retain them as members.

To this end, we will be (i) conducting a membership survey to obtain additional information on who our members are, what services and benefits they use and/or need, and what we can do more effectively; and (ii) seeking ways, based on your advice, to retain our current membership and to expand the membership base.

For example, there are four cohorts of members or potential members who we may not serve as well as we should: (i) senior leaders in the research administration field such as Vice-Presidents or Associate Vice-Presidents, (ii) senior research administrators who have a wealth of knowledge and experience but may not see the programming reflect their interests and needs, (iii) the full spectrum of research administrators from not-for-profit agencies and institutes, and (iv) emerging categories of research administrators such as clinical trial coordinators/nurses.

Your advice on how we might effectively retain and/or attract individuals from these and other groups of members will be sought. In addition, I will be creating, perhaps as special committees or task forces, separately or under the purview of the Membership Committee, to advise the Executive, Board and Committees on how to enhance our membership services and expand our membership base.  I would also appreciate your advice on how we can reach out to two other groups not well represented in the ranks of SRA International – minority populations and First Nations (i.e., aboriginal peoples) and their institutions.  It is very possible that our international focus may help attract representatives from First Nations communities in the US, Canada and Australia, for example, but I am unable, as a non-American, to address how SRA can effectively reach out to HBM institutions.

As individuals who work in universities, you may recognize the rhetoric of internationalization as just that – rhetoric.  When the SRA added “International” to its name, mission and mandate, it took on a large task – providing exceptional “international” educational and professional development opportunities to an “international” cohort of research administrators and managers. This shift reflected, I would argue, the internationalization of science and the increasing number of collaborative projects between the US, Canada, Europe and Asia as well as the internationalization of the responsible conduct of research. 

My immediate predecessors – Bill Schweri, Tori Molfese, Lynn Chronister, Elliott Kulakowski, Julie Cole and Pearl Bigfeather – were exemplars in promoting our international mandate. In 2001 SRA created a European office which is establishing our presence in the UK and Europe and has attracted members to SRA. In 2001 and 2002 SRA International led the development of the International Network of Research Management Societies (INORMS) and have reached out to our sister societies internationally. Recently SRA has been contracted by the Carnegie Corporation to conduct a feasibility study to develop local, on-site training and institutional strengthening in selected eastern and western African universities and the US Civilian Research and Development Foundation has sought our advice on promoting professional research administration and management in central and eastern Europe, primarily Russia. And, in October, SRA members will be part of a delegation to China, sponsored by the US NSF and the China NSF to provide educational programming to Chinese research administrators.

However, in our International meeting we need to strengthen the content of many of the concurrent sessions and workshops in order to attract, for example, larger numbers of European and Canadian members.

Draft Work Plan:

Drawing on these reflections and the Strategic Plan, approved nearly three years ago, my workplan is relatively simple:

1. Solidify our fiscal base by:

a. Providing high quality programming at the section and international meetings to attract members;

b. Holding two webcasts;

c. Introducing effective costing and controls structures for SRA International, including the International and section meetings (will require DFC to investigate costing mechanisms of other associations (e.g.,AUTM); and

d. Increasing our membership base (retention and new members)

2. Increase our membership by 10% by

a. Focusing on membership services and needs, as identified in the membership survey and the deliberations of three task forces or special committees; 

b. Revitalizing the Committee structure of SRA International, with a focus on the EPDC and Membership Committees; and

3. Expand our international focus by:

a. Ensuring an internationalized program at our annual meeting

b. Increasing international membership by 10% and attendance at the Pittsburgh and Salt Lake City meetings by 10% per annum; and

c. Expanding cost-recovery international projects (two).

As you may expect, these are ambitious objectives and cannot be achieved by one person. They will require the full support and active participation of the Executive, Board and Section and Division leadership and, most importantly, the members.
I look forward to your advice and ideas.

I would appreciate if you would refrain from circulating this document until it has been refined following your advice and the advice of the Executive, Board, DFC and Headquarters’ staff.

Thank you and I am privileged to be working with you for the next year.

Respectfully submitted,

Michael Owen

President Elect
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